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February 10, 2025 

 

The Honorable Forrest Dunbar  

Chair, Senate Health & Social Services Committee  

The Alaska State Legislature    

State Capitol Room 125 

Juneau AK, 99801 

 

The Honorable Cathy Giessel   

Vice Chair, Senate Health & Social Services Committee  

The Alaska State Legislature    

State Capitol Room 121 

Juneau AK, 99801 

 

RE: ATA ACTION SUPPORT OF SB 83 

 

Dear Chair Dunbar, Vice Chair Giessel and members of the Health & Social Services Committee 

On behalf of ATA Action, I am writing to you to express our support for Senate Bill 83 

regarding insurance coverage of telehealth care.   

 

ATA Action, the American Telemedicine Association’s affiliated trade association focused on 

advocacy, advances policy to ensure all individuals have permanent access to telehealth services 

across the care continuum. ATA Action supports the enactment of state and federal telehealth 

policies to secure telehealth access for all Americans, including those in rural and underserved 

communities. ATA Action recognizes that telehealth and virtual care have the potential to truly 

transform the health care delivery system – by improving patient outcomes, enhancing safety and 

effectiveness of care, addressing health disparities, and reducing costs – if only allowed to 

flourish. 

SB 83 is a crucial step forward for Alaska’s telehealth policy, requiring health care insurers to 

reimburse health care providers for services provided thorough telehealth on the same basis as 

comparable health care services provided in person. ATA Action applauds the Legislature’s 

efforts to expand Alaskan patients’ access to affordable, high-quality care by ensuring insurance 

coverage of telehealth care. This legislation will make it easier for Alaska residents to access 

quality health care easily and effectively without having to worry about the potential financial 

burdens associated with receiving that care. 

As far as the rate of reimbursement for telehealth services is concerned, ATA Action maintains 

that state policymakers should set rational guidelines that are both fair to the provider of such 
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services and reflect the cost savings offered to the health care system by the effective use of 

telehealth technologies.  

Thank you for your support for telehealth. We encourage you and your colleagues to support this 

legislation. Please let us know if there is anything that we can do to assist you in your efforts to 

adopt practical telehealth policy in Alaska. If you have any questions or would like to engage in 

additional discussion regarding the telehealth industry’s perspective, please contact me at 

kzebley@ataaction.org. 

Kind regards, 

 

 

Kyle Zebley  

Executive Director 

ATA Action 

mailto:kzebley@ataaction.org


 

 

February 18, 2025 

 

The Honorable Forrest Dunbar 

The Honorable Matt Claman 

Alaska State Senate 

Alaska State Capitol 

Juneau, Alaska 99801 

Subject: Support for Telemedicine Payment Parity Legislation – SB 83 

Dear Chair Dunbar and Senator Claman, 

On behalf of the ALS Association, I am writing to express our strong support for SB 83, legislation that 

ensures payment parity for telemedicine services in Alaska. As an organization dedicated to improving 

the lives of those affected by Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS), we believe this legislation is essential 

to increasing access to care, improving health outcomes, and reducing the financial burden on individuals 

and families impacted by ALS across the state. 

ALS is a progressive and debilitating disease that demands continuous, specialized care. Unfortunately, 

many patients with ALS live in remote or underserved areas, where access to specialized medical care can 

be limited or prohibitively expensive. For these individuals, telemedicine has become a lifeline, allowing 

them to consult with specialists and healthcare providers without the need for lengthy travel or the risks 

associated with in-person visits, particularly as their condition progresses. 

However, despite the critical role that telemedicine plays in ensuring timely and accessible care for ALS 

patients, many face significant barriers to receiving telehealth services. These barriers are often related to 

reimbursement rates that do not adequately cover the costs of telemedicine visits, which can create 

financial challenges for both healthcare providers and patients. By ensuring payment parity between in-

person and telemedicine services, we can help make telehealth a more viable option for patients with 

ALS, who already face immense physical, emotional, and financial challenges. 

The ALS Association strongly believes that telemedicine payment parity will: 

1. Increase access to specialized care – Telemedicine allows patients to receive expert care without 

the geographic and financial constraints imposed by in-person visits, which is especially important 

in a state like Alaska, where many residents live in rural or isolated areas. 

2. Enhance continuity of care – For individuals with ALS, continuity of care is critical. 

Telemedicine enables regular follow-ups, consultations, and support without the disruptions of 

travel and other logistical hurdles. 

3. Reduce healthcare disparities – Telemedicine payment parity will ensure that patients from all 

regions of Alaska, regardless of their location, have equal access to necessary services, helping to 

reduce healthcare disparities in our state. 

4. Support caregivers and families – For ALS patients, who often experience physical limitations 

as the disease progresses, telemedicine provides a less physically demanding option for care. This 

also eases the burden on caregivers, many of whom are already stretched thin. 



By supporting telemedicine payment parity, the Alaska State Senate has an opportunity to create a more 

inclusive, equitable healthcare system that ensures individuals with ALS are not left behind. We urge you 

to support this vital legislation and stand with the ALS community in expanding access to the care they 

need, when they need it most. 

Thank you for your consideration of this important issue. We look forward to working with you to ensure 

that all Alaskans, regardless of where they live, have access to the best possible care. 

Sincerely, 

 

Clark Hansen 

Managing Director of Advocacy – Western United States 

ALS Association 

 

  



From: Baker, Nadine D
To: Sen. Matt Claman
Subject: mental health parity bill
Date: Tuesday, February 25, 2025 8:15:38 AM
Attachments: Outlook-cid_image0.png

Goodmorning Senator Claman,

I am reaching out to share my support and encouragement for telehealth parity. I have seen the
significant impact telehealth has had on accessibility of services across our patient population.
People appreciate being able to avoid adverse weather conditions and reducing the commute
from work/school to appointments. Additionally, it works well for individuals who work or live
remotely in our state and individuals who are aging, medically compromised or lack
transportation.  

We are grateful for your efforts to advocate for the health and wellbeing of your constituents. 
Thank you.

N

Nadine DeMarco Baker, PhD
Clinical Psychologist/Clinical Supervisor
Providence Medical Group Alaska | Behavioral Health

This message is intended for the sole use of the addressee, and may contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from
disclosure under applicable law. If you are not the addressee you are hereby notified that you may not use, copy, disclose, or distribute to
anyone the message or any information contained in the message. If you have received this message in error, please immediately advise
the sender by reply email and delete this message.

mailto:Nadine.Baker@providence.org
mailto:Sen.Matt.Claman@akleg.gov
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Attn: Senate Health & Social Services Committee 

Subject: SB 83 Telehealth Pay Parity 

Wednesday, February 26, 2025 

 

I would like to offer some thoughts in response to previous testimony at the February 11, 2025, 
hearing on SB 83. First, in my experience, Professor Rebitzer’s observation that our current 
system invites “free riders” is accurate. Most commercial payers reimburse telehealth visits at in 
office rates, but one, who incidentally holds the greatest proportion of commercial market share 
in Alaska, does not, despite claims to the contrary. Furthermore, Professor Rebitzer argued that 
reimbursing telehealth services at in office rates encourages innovation. Although the professor 
did not provide an example of innovation in the Alaskan context to satisfy Senator Hughes, that 
does not mean the underlying idea lacks merit. For example, I periodically travel, at my own 
expense, to communities across Alaska to meet in office with my clients who are primarily seen 
via telehealth. I do this to satisfy both state and federal requirements. In doing so, I have utilized 
the money that I saved on some overhead costs by primarily providing telehealth services, and 
reinvested it in a strategy that increases consumer provider choice in not one, but multiple 
communities, without requiring those individuals to take on the cost of traveling to meet with a 
provider outside of their community. This is innovation - and is currently only possible because 
I’m guaranteed parity through my payer contracts in Oregon. 

But why does provider choice matter? Because in mental health it is particularly important that 
clients have a good personality fit with their provider. A good fit contributes to increased trust, 
which leads to greater consistency with medication, better health outcomes, and ultimately, for 
the benefit of Senator Hughes, increased workforce productivity. As Senator Claman noted 
during the hearing, a focus on reducing provider rates, which could effectively reduce consumer 
choice and access, is shortsighted, as it may save costs in the short term, but contributes to worse 
long term health outcomes and greater future costs.  

I also ask the committee to consider that while some telehealth providers may save a few 
hundred dollars per month on rent, they may be losing thousands of dollars of revenue per month 
due to remarkably low telehealth reimbursement rates. Mental health providers have different 
overhead costs compared to physical health providers, and therefore often have different 
reimbursement rates. However, with the exception of rent, primarily telehealth providers have 
the same costs as primarily in office providers: the cost of their education, malpractice insurance, 
licensing fees, the cost of attending conferences and obtaining continuing education hours, etc. 

I would also argue that mandating pay parity for telehealth services ensures equity in access for 
consumers. Why? Because, to borrow terms from political science, health insurance is more of a 
representative market than a direct market. Unless patients are paying for insurance through the 
Alaska Health Insurance Marketplace, they have limited choice of insurance payer, as this 



decision is made for them by their employer. As a private practice provider, I can choose not to 
contract with a particular payer because they do not reimburse adequately for telehealth services. 
However, this creates disparity of access to telehealth services, and leaves consumers without 
recourse to encourage payers to reimburse for telehealth services as they are limited in choice of 
what insurance company provides their coverage.  

Finally, I would like to note that while I have negotiated nearly identical reimbursement rates for 
in office visits with BCBS in Oregon and BCBS in Alaska, I currently pay approximately 
$1650/month for BCBS Marketplace insurance for myself and my husband in Oregon, and 
would pay approximately $2800/month for a comparable BCBS Marketplace plan in Alaska 
(assuming we pay the full monthly premium without any tax credits). I appreciate Senator 
Hughes concerns about the cost of health insurance for Alaskans, however she has assumed that 
the high cost is due to provider reimbursement for outpatient office visits. This may be an 
incorrect assumption.   

 

 

Mackenzie Callis, PMHNP  

Aleutika Mental Health Services  

503-351-5858 

 



From: Mike Baldwin
To: Sen. Matt Claman
Cc: Sarena Hackenmiller
Subject: SB 83 Public Testimony/Letters of Support
Date: Thursday, March 13, 2025 1:22:36 PM

Senator Claman,
Please consider this a letter in support of SB83.

Alaska faces many challenges when it comes to providing healthcare, in particular behavioral
health services. From high costs to parity issues, and a lack of workforce, many Alaskans do
not have access to healthcare providers in their home communities. Telehealth is an obvious
tool to improve access to care. Healthcare providers have reported a lack of parity of rates
with in person visits - that seems to negate the advantages of increased access if they can’t
sustain their business.  It may appear more costly in the short run, but over the long term, it
reduces costs through improved health of individuals and the community. Investing now for a
healthier future makes sense.

Thank you for your time and consideration.

Respectfully, Michael

Michael Baldwin
Anchorage, Alaska

mailto:mbaldwin@gci.net
mailto:Sen.Matt.Claman@akleg.gov
mailto:Sarena.Hackenmiller@akleg.gov
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Senator Matt Claman
Alaska State Capitol
Room 429
Juneau AK, 99801
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RE: S883 - Act relating to health care insurance; relating to insurance reimbursement for health 

care services provided through telehealth. 

Alaska Psychological Association, 3705 Arctic Blvd #2505, Anchorage, Alaska 99503-5774 

www.ak-pa.org I executivedirector@ak-pa.org 

Dear Senator Claman:

On behalf of the Alaska Psychological Association (AK-PA), I am writing to express our strong support for 
Senate Bill 83, which addresses reimbursement parity by requiring health care insurers in Alaska to 
reimburse health care providers for services delivered via telehealth at the same rate as in-person 
services.

AK-PA is dedicated to advancing psychology as a science and a profession, promoting human health and 
welfare, and maintaining high standards of practice in the field of psychology. We believe that Senate Bill 
83 is a crucial step in ensuring equitable access to mental health services for all Alaskans, particularly 
those in underserved and rural communities.

Telehealth has been proven to be an effective and efficient method for delivering mental health services. 
With most mental health providers located in Anchorage, many areas of Alaska face significant barriers to 
accessing care. The vast geography of our state, coupled with the high costs of travel for face-to-face 
appointments, exacerbates the challenges faced by individuals seeking mental health support. By 
mandating reimbursement parity for telehealth services, this legislation will empower mental health 
providers to reach those who would otherwise be unable to access care.

We commend your efforts in supporting mental health services and recognize the positive impact this bill 
will have on the well-being of Alaskans across the state. The Alaska Psychological Association stands ready 
to assist you with any questions or concerns regarding mental health services, and we appreciate your 
commitment to improving access to care.

Thank you and please do not hesitate to reach out if we can be of further assistance.

Respectfully:

Marjorie Kyle, PsyD
AK-PA Federal and State Advocacy Coordinator

cc: senate.finance@akleg.gov



From: Tracy Fischbach
To: Senate Finance Committee
Cc: Sen. Matt Claman; Rep. Carolyn Hall
Subject: Support for SB 83 - Telehealth Pay Parity
Date: Tuesday, April 1, 2025 11:08:53 AM

My name is Tracy Fischbach, and I reside in Anchorage, AK 99517.

I am writing to express my strong support for SB 38, which advocates for telehealth pay 
parity. I have lived in Alaska since 1997, and during that time, I’ve called Bettles, Cold Bay, 
Kodiak, and Anchorage home. In these rural communities, where medical resources are 
limited, telehealth has become a critical lifeline. For example, when I lived in Cold Bay years 
ago, we had only a part-time nurse who was often unavailable. People feared getting sick 
because there was no one to turn to for care. Telehealth would have alleviated that concern, 
providing much-needed access to health services.

I understand that telehealth providers may not have the same overhead costs as traditional 
brick-and-mortar offices (although most do), but they face unique expenses, including secure 
software, data storage, and tech support.

It’s essential that health providers are fairly compensated for the valuable support they offer 
through telehealth.

Please support SB83.

Tracy Fischbach

mailto:tracy.fischbach@gmail.com
mailto:Finance.Committee@akleg.gov
mailto:Sen.Matt.Claman@akleg.gov
mailto:Rep.Carolyn.Hall@akleg.gov



